
We are now one third of the way through 
the 2012 session and we as legislators 
remain busy with various hearings and 
meetings.  Bills are now moving to their 
final Committee referral in accordance 
with our legislative deadlines.

In this issue, we help to train the new par-
liament for the Republic of the Marshall 
Islands. We later welcome the newly 
elected Marshall Islands President Chris-
topher Loeak and his delegation on their 
inaugural visit to the State of Hawai’i.  
We discuss internet and cable opportuni-
ties for the Hana area with Bob Barlow, 
President and CEO of Oceanic Cable as 
well as congratulate Hawaiian Airlines at 
an award ceremony for their green efforts.  

In late January, Senator English was invit-
ed to speak and share his knowledge at 
an Induction Seminar for Senators of the 
new Nitijela (Parliament) for the Repub-
lic of the Marshall Islands. The Induction 
Seminar was intended to support the 
newly elected legislature by identifying  
how to better use parliamentary proce-
dures to support improved delivery of 
Government services.  

The workshop was organized by the 
Nitijela Secretariat, with support from 
the United Nations Development Pro-
gramme, (UNDP) Pacific Centre. Sen. 
English and Charmaine Rodrigues, Pa-
cific Regional Governance Advisor for 
UNDP, facilitated the Induction Semi-
nar.  The UNDP is the United Nations’ 
global development network, an organi-
zation advocating for change and con-
necting countries to knowledge, experi-
ence and resources to help people build 
a better life. The UNDP exists in 177 
countries working with them on their 
own solutions to global and national de-
velopment challenges.

The Republic of the Marshall Islands’ In-
duction Seminar provided opportunities 
for Nitijela Members to share knowl-
edge, experiences and ideas on how to 
effectively use the parliamentary process 
to move the national development goals 
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President Christopher J. Loeak 
meets with Sen. English to discuss 
U.S.- Marshalls Policy in Majuro, 
Marshall Islands.  Jan. 26. 2012.

Charmaine Rodrigues, UNDP 
Pacific Regional Governance Advi-
sor and Sen. English facilitated the 
Induction Seminar for Senators of 
the new Nitijela (Parliament) of the 
Marshall Islands. Jan. 25, 2012.
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After hearing numerous complaints 
about cable and internet disruptions 
in Hana, Senator English met with Bob 
Barlow, President of Oceanic Time 
Warner Cable earlier this month to find 
out what exactly was going on.

Mr. Barlow explained there was an 
intermittent technical problem which  
was extremely difficult to identify that 
impacted both video and internet con-
nections.  He believes the issue has 
now been resolved and was happy to 
include that Hana may soon get in-
creased internet speeds as Oceanic has 
begun the initial engineering plans to 
replace their current microwave system 
and install fiber optic cable.

“At the time Oceanic began servicing 
the Hana area, the difficulty of the ter-
rain coupled with Hana’s remote loca-
tion made microwave the only viable 
option.  Unfortunately this technology 
limits the broadband speeds and servic-
es Oceanic can deliver,” says Bob Bar-
low,  “The Broadband Opportunities 
Technology Program stimulus money 
the State of Hawaii recently received 
has made it possible to finally bring fi-
ber optic cable to Hana.”
 
Mr. Barlow also noted that the improve-
ments accompanying  the installation 
of the new cable  will mean that Oce-
anic will not only be able to significant-
ly improve the reliability of their system 

serving Hana, but will also be able to 
deliver all the services that other areas 
of Maui have been able to receive.  Ad-
ditional video channels including more 
High Definition services and Digital 
Phone service will be available.  More 
importantly, Oceanic’s Road Runner 
broadband service will replace micro-
wave. 

After meeting with Mr. Barlow,  Sen. 
English invited Mr. Barlow to visit Hana 
to ensure that he is aware of how much 
of an impact the installation of the fiber 
optic cable will have on the commu-
nity.   Mr. Barlow said he looks forward 
to visiting Hana in the near future and 
is excited about getting this project 
completed as soon as possible. Prelimi-
nary engineering has begun on the fiber 
route and the project is projected to be 
completed in the first half of 2013.
  

of the Republic of the Marshall Islands.

The Induction seminar was attended by 
both Ministers and Senators of the new 
Nitijela, formed after general elections 
held last November. The seminar cov-
ered technical procedural issues such 
as the law-making process, committee 
oversight and making motions. Mem-
bers were also updated on a range of 
key issues, including climate change, 
human rights, youth and HIV/infectious 
disease.

“I was honored to have the opportunity 
to share our knowledge on the demo-
cratic political process with our brothers 
and sisters across the Pacific,” said Sen. 
English.

Sen. English meets with Kupa’a No Lana’i and the Friends of Lana’i in his office 
on their visit to the Capitol.  Feb.15, 2012. 

Sen. English; President Christopher 
Loeak;  David Capelle, Nitijela 
Speaker and Charmaine Rodrigues 
in  Majuro, Marshall Islands, Jan. 
25, 2012.

Sen. English discusses Hana cable 
issues with Bob Barlow, President 
and CEO of Oceanic Cable and 
Ku’uhaku Park, a representative for 
Oceanic Cable. Feb. 2, 2012.

Sen. English and Charmaine Rodrig-
es in Majuro, Marshall Islands.  Jan. 
25, 2012. For more information visit 
UNDP Communications Specialist 
Shobhna at: 
http://www.undppc.org.fj/
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Newly elected Republic of Marshall 
Islands (RMI) President Christopher 
Loeak and First Lady Anono Lieom 
Loeak made their inaugural visit to 
Hawai‘i on February 2, 2012.  Presi-
dent Loeak and his delegation met 
with Governor Neil Abercrombie as 
well as other state officials.  While 
meeting with officials, President 
Loeak discussed issues relating to 
the Compact of Free Association and 
reaffirmed the RMI government’s 
commitment towards a mutually 
beneficial outcome on these signifi-
cant issues.

“I would like to thank the people 
of Hawai‘i for their hospitality dur-
ing my visit,” said Republic of Mar-
shall Islands President Christopher 
Loeak, “Hawai‘i is such a beautiful 
place and we can see why many of 
our residents have chosen to make 
their home here.  I thank the people 
of Hawai‘i for opening their hearts 

to them and for their generous com-
passion.”

“This was a wonderful opportunity 
to strengthen ties with the govern-
ment of the Republic of the Marshall 
Islands as well as forge a relationship 
with their newly elected president,” 
said Senator J. Kalani  English, Chair 
of the Senate Committee on Trans-
portation and International Affairs.  

Sen. English was among several notable 
panelists at a forum named, “Micronesian 
Connections.”  Held on February 16th, the 
forum was sponsored by the University of 
Hawai’i at Manoa’s Ethnic Studies Depart-
ment and Center for Pacific Island Studies.
 
“The ideal in the United States is non-dis-
crimination, however putting it into prac-
tice is the challenge,” said Sen. English, 
“There are so many productive members 
of the Micronesian community and it’s un-
fortunate that the negative stories are the 
ones that gain attention.”
 
Students discussed personal stories of 
struggles and discrimination while experts 
in the fields of health, housing and educa-
tion discussed the status of the Microne-
sian community.
 
Sen. English has been active with the 
Micronesian community.  Prior to being 
elected to the Hawaii State Legislature, 
Senator English worked for the Federated 
States of Micronesia at the United Nations 
in New York.
 
Sen. English has been a strong supporter 
of the Center for Pacific Island Studies over 
the years.  The Center serves as both an 
academic department and a place that 
brings together people and resources to 
promote an understanding of the Pacific 
Islands.
 
“The Center for Pacific Island Studies is a 
great place to begin discussion on how the 
community can improve the perception of 
Micronesians,” said Sen. English.
 

Sen. English speaks at a forum discuss-
ing Micronesian issues in Hawai’i. 
Feb. 16, 2012.

(Left) The Marshall Islands 
Delegation: Bruce Kijiner, Aide 
to President Loeak; Christopher 
deBrum, Chief of Staff; Sen. 
English; President Christopher 
Loeak; Governor Abercrombie; 
Tony deBrum, Minister in Assis-
tance and Noda Lojkar, Marshall 
Islands Consul General, State of 
Hawai’i.  (Below) The Marshall 
Islands Delegation meets with 
Governor Abercrombie and Sen. 
English on their first official visit 
to the State of Hawai’i. 

Sen. English, President Christopher 
J. Loeak, Tony deBrum, Minister in 
Assistance and Sen. Wakai. 
Feb. 2, 2012.

Vol.12 Issue 2 pg.3 • Feb. 29, 2012

Republic of the Marshall Islands President 
Makes Inaugural Visit to Hawai’i

Senator Speaks at Forum 
on Micronesian

Issues in Hawai’i



Senate Committee on Transportation 
and International Affairs Chair, J. Ka-
lani English applauded Hawaiian Air-
lines for earning the first-ever aviation 
based carbon credits.  Hawaiian Air-
lines reduced its carbon dioxide (CO2) 
emissions by nearly 22,000 metric tons 
over the past six years using an innova-
tive, eco-friendly engine washing tech-
nology developed by Pratt & Whitney.

“I congratulate Hawaiian Airlines for 
being a leader in the aviation industry 
through this significant achievement in 
being environmentally friendly,” said 
Sen. English, “Hawaiian has demon-
strated great efforts in being progres-
sive in its green initiatives.”

A carbon credit is a verified means 
of measuring the reduction of indus-
trial CO2 emissions from the environ-
ment, with one credit equal to the 
removal of one ton of CO2. Hawai-
ian Airlines’ earning of carbon credits 
has been quantified and certified un-
der the Verified Carbon Standard, the 
world’s leading independent standard 
for the measurement and verification 

of greenhouse gas emissions and the 
creation of carbon credits.

The engine washing technology has 
saved the company more than 2.5 mil-
lion gallons of fuel, along with an es-
timated 26,000 gallons of water that 
would have been used with traditional 
washing methods.  Hawaiian Airlines’ 
engine washing program is part of a 
broader continuous effort to mitigate 
high fuel costs and their impact on its 
customers.
 
Hawaiian Airlines implements green 
initiatives, including recycling of waste 
materials and use of renewable and 
biodegradable resources in onboard 
meal packaging and utensils.

“Future generations will definitely ben-
efit from what Hawaiian Airlines is do-
ing today to be earth-friendly,“ said 
Sen. English.

Sen. English with Mark Dunkerly, 
President and CEO of Hawaiian 
Airlines and Governor Neil 
Abercrombie. Feb. 13, 2012.

state senator 
J. KALANI ENGLISH

hawai’i state senate 
6th district

COMMITTEES

Chair, Senate Committee
on Transportation and 
International Affairs

Vice Chair, Senate Committee 
on Energy and Environment

Member, Senate Committee on 
Hawaiian Affairs

Member, Senate Committee on 
Ways and Means

Hawai’i State Legislature
Bill Status and Documents
http://www.capitol.hawaii.gov/

HOW TO REACH US
Hawai’i State Capitol, Room 205

415 South Beretania Street
Honolulu, HI 96813

ph 808-587-7225 
fax 808-587-7230

From Maui, toll free 984-2400 + 77225
From Moloka’i and Lana’i,

toll free 1-800-468-4644 + 77225
e-mail: senenglish@capitol.hawaii.gov

To receive this newsletter by 
e-mail, please send your request to: 

english4@capitol.hawaii.gov

Vol.12 Issue 2 pg.4 • Feb. 29, 2012

Sen. English Congratulates 
Hawaiian Airlines at Award Ceremony

http://capitol.hawaii.gov/session2011/senatecommittees/committeepage.aspx?committee=TIA
http://capitol.hawaii.gov/session2011/senatecommittees/committeepage.aspx?committee=ENE
http://capitol.hawaii.gov/session2011/senatecommittees/committeepage.aspx?committee=ENE
http://capitol.hawaii.gov/session2011/senatecommittees/committeepage.aspx?committee=ENE
http://capitol.hawaii.gov/session2011/senatecommittees/committeepage.aspx?committee=HWN
http://capitol.hawaii.gov/session2011/senatecommittees/committeepage.aspx?committee=WAM
http://capitol.hawaii.gov/session2011/senatecommittees/committeepage.aspx?committee=WAM
http://www.capitol.hawaii.gov/
mailto:senenglish%40capitol.hawaii.gov?subject=Sen.%20English%20Newsletter%20Contact
mailto:english4%40capitol.hawaii.gov?subject=Subscribe%20E-Newsletter

